

















From: Reveley IV, Taylor

Sent: Thursday, September 6, 2018 12:19 PM
To: BOV

Subject: Longwood BOV Meeting

Friends,

We’re looking forward to seeing you next week, and Kay will be distributing your briefing
materials electronically and in hard copy by overnight delivery.

As we move through the beginning of this new school year, campus truly is alive with

progress. The Weyanoke is in full cry. The Upchurch University Center is almost there. And the
Civitae Core Curriculum is welcoming a particularly strong class of freshmen. The endowment
held by the Longwood University Foundation also is within striking distance of the milestone of
$100M in total assets, perhaps as soon as this year.

In a divided time nationally, our community will also come together next Friday over the days of
the BOV meeting to dedicate the new monument created by the University across from the
Rotunda, which celebrates Farmuville’s role as a crossroads of history.

And in this divided time nationally, higher education is certainly under intense scrutiny. In that
regard, your briefing materials will include an insightful (and on balance encouraging) report
from the higher education association AAC&U concerning employers’ current impressions of
colleges and universities. Similarly, these challenging times also make Longwood’s progress all
the more notable.

Lastly, the key to momentum of course is to always keep thinking ahead. Among the items for
focused prospective thought next week is Hull Springs Farm. We’ll spend Saturday morning’s
session discussing plans and ideas regarding Hull Springs, which is a great gem for Longwood.

Thanks, as always --- and see you soon,
Taylor






LONGWOOD UNIVERSITY
BOARD OF VISITORS
June 8-9, 2018
Minutes
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Call to Order

The Longwood University Board of Visitors met on Friday, June 8, 2018 at the Williamsburg
Lodge. The meeting was called to order at 9:10 a.m. by Rector Marianne Radcliff.

Members present:

Mrs. Eileen M. Anderson ’83
Mr. Michael Evans

Mr. David Hallock

Mrs. Marianne M. Radcliff "92
Mrs. Ricshawn Adkins Roane
Ms. Pia Trigiani

Mrs. Nadine Marsh-Carter
Mrs. Polly Raible *91

Mrs. Colleen Margiloff *97

Ms. Katherine Busser

Members absent:

Mr. Steven Gould

Ms. Katharine McKeown Bond *98
Mr. Eric Hansen

Also present:

President W. Taylor Reveley IV

Dr. Lara Fergeson, Interim Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs
Mr. Kenneth Copeland, Vice President for Administration and Finance
Ms. Victoria Kindon, Vice President for Strategic Operations

Dr. Tim Pierson, Vice President for Student Affairs

Ms. Courtney Hodges, Vice President for Institutional Advancement
Mr. Troy Austin, Director of Athletics

Mr. Justin Pope, Vice President and Chief of Staff

Mrs. Kay Stokes, Executive Assistant

Mr. Mike Ellis, Longwood University Foundation

Mr. Bill Walsh, Longwood University Real Estate Foundation

Ms. Tammy Jones 81, Alumni Board

Dr. Lissa Power-deFur, Faculty Representative

Mr. Cameron O’Brion, Office of the Attorney General
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Rector’s Welcome and Approval of Minutes and Consent Agenda

The rector called the meeting to order and welcomed members of the Board and others in
attendance. She commended the university community on its spirit and attitude during
Commencement. She said she had heard more positive comments about this year’s memorable
events than in any previous year.

The rector welcomed Farmville native Sen. Monty Mason, who also extended his welcome to the
group to Williamsburg, highlighting new sites celebrating and honoring the area’s history. He
celebrated the signing this week of the state budget and commended Longwood’s Board and
leadership team, adding he was extremely excited about new developments in Farmville.

The rector also expressed her appreciation for the passage of the state budget. She asked for a
motion to approve the Consent Agenda, including the minutes of the March and May meetings.
Mr. Hallock seconded, Mrs. Raible seconded and the motion was approved unanimously.

President’s Welcome

President Reveley also expressed his welcome. Regarding budgeting, he said the categories of
funding including philanthropy, capital funding and grants (i.e. categories other than the
principal streams of tuition and state support for operations) this year crossed the $100 million
mark in aggregate during his five years as president. Approximately half of that is General
Assembly capital appropriation, the fruits of which are steadily becoming more visible around
campus. President Reveley said he looked forward to welcoming the two new basketball coaches
to the day’s luncheon, noting that college athletics is an important part of the “special sauce” of
American higher education, which among other virtues plays an important role in connecting
higher education with the general public. He said Ken Copeland would provide a budget
overview later, noting the intrinsically central role of people and thus personnel costs in higher
education, which makes it different from other industries. The president noted Longwood will
this year for the first time spend more than $10 million on health insurance. He said the year now
coming to a close has been a long one, but he is excited for 2018-19 when many of the efforts of
recent years including new buildings and the new Civitae curriculum will be in full swing.

Vice Presidents’ Reports

Mr. Austin said both new basketball coaches, Griff Aldrich and Rebecca Tillett, each with
William & Mary ties, were pleased to be joining the Board meeting. He said the trend of greater
use of Longwood gear is showing up in increased licensing revenue. An original goal of $50,000
in licensing sales has been surpassed, and at $64,000 the department is approaching its new goal
of $70,000. He said the year has seen increased efforts in academic support, and the department
continues to hit high marks in academic success metrics, including graduation rate and the
Academic Progress rate, where Longwood is near the top of the Big South conference. He said
the NCAA is implementing financial rewards for academic success, not just success in the
NCAA Basketball Tournament, that starting in 2019-20 has the potential to increase Longwood’s
revenue distribution. President Reveley offered further detail on this transition and its potential



benefits for institutions with strong academic success rates like Longwood. Mr. Austin also
provided an update on matters related to the Big South Network, and thanked President Reveley
for his impactful leadership of the conference.

Ms. Kindon reported it has been an exceptionally busy spring. Staff have moved into Brock Hall
this week, in time for orientation, which will mark the beginning of a new coaching model and
the infusion of Civitae into the experience of the incoming freshman class. She provided an
update on the vision and design of the Admissions Building, which will also serve as a
welcoming space for the entire community. She provided an overview of marketing and
advertising initiatives, and plans going forward to provide top-level marketing to important
initiatives including Civitae and the Brock Experiences.

Mr. Copeland provided an update on the recent restructuring of the Lancer Card operation to
improve efficiency and service. He provided updates on each of the several campus construction
projects, including timelines. Mr. Evans offered commendation on the overall quality of the new
buildings that have come online during his time on the Board. Mr. Copeland commended Bob
Chambers on his exceptional work guiding Brock Hall to completion despite substantial
challenges posed by the contractor. He provided an update on the work of the campus-wide
parking group, including faculty, staff and students, on a parking assessment that concluded there
is ample parking supply on campus but made suggestions for reallocation to make more efficient
use of current spaces. Regarding a question from Mrs. Margiloff expressing concerns about
commuting students, Mr. Copeland said the situation for commuting students has been front and
center during the recent parking study. Mrs. Raible requested the use of a map the Board can
consult during future meetings to consult during campus and construction updates. There was
general discussion regarding possible future uses of the federal building, and planning for future
uses of Lankford, including as a possible future home for campus police and other non-auxilliary
services.

Dr. Fergeson gave an update on implementation of Civitae. Registration of incoming students is
underway. Longwood hosted a highly successful Teaching and Learning Institute in May to
prepare for developing perspectives level courses next year. She noted that while many
universities are working to improve their curricula, the process and substance of the development
of Longwood’s new curriculum have been uniquely powerful. She noted a number of major
recent events and activities that have kept faculty busy, including the highly successful Virginia
Junior Academy of Science meeting, which brought more than 600 high-achieving school
students to campus. Brock Experiences pilots are underway. She reported Longwood students
will be studying in 11 different countries this year. She provided an update on leadership
transitions, with Prof. Wade Edwards replacing the retiring Joanna Baker as associate dean in the
Cook-Cole College of Arts and Sciences, with Prof. Sarai Blincoe serving in an assistant role.
Charles White will take on such duties in the dean’s office of the College of Business and
Economics. There are approximately 34 new faculty arriving in the fall, and she said the cohort
is excellent. She commended an exciting folk art exhibition coming to Longwood. She described
the process by which Moton has been invited to join in a group nomination of U.S. civil rights
sites for consideration by UNESCO’s World Heritage site committee. The only other sites in



Virginia recognized by UNESCO are the University of Virginia and Monticello. Ms. Trigiani
also commended the faculty on their enthusiastic participation in the Commencement ceremony.
President Reveley also echoed that commendation to the faculty, especially in light of the rain.
Dr. Power-deFur noted other examples of faculty stepping up to help the ceremony continue
smoothly.

Ms. Hodges commended the work of Conferences and Events Services, noting the growing pool
of revenue the department receives supports projects across the university. She provided an
update on progress toward achieving the goals of the 2014 Campus Master Plan, with annual
giving up from about $900,000 to $1.8 million. The national average of alumni participation at
public institutions at 5 percent; from 2014-2018 Longwood has maintained 10 percent alumni
percentage participation.

She reported that late last year, an anonymous donor had offered a $5 million matching offer if
the university could raise, during the remaining six months of the year, another $5 million on its
own. In past years, Longwood has typically raised about $1 million for scholarships in any given
full year, so the challenge has been substantial. She announced that with several weeks to go the
university just crossed the threshold and has raised $5.8 million, successfully meeting the
challenge that will trigger the additional matching gift, for a total of $10.8 million and still
growing. She said the donor has given permission for her identity to be revealed, and revealed to
the Board to sustained applause that it is Joan Brock *64. President Reveley commended the
Advancement Office on the achievement. President Reveley also announced and thanked Bill
Walsh for a $250,000 scholarship gift in honor of his mother. Mrs. Raible commended Ms.
Hodges on the personal touch she provides to donors.

Dr. Pierson commended the most recent cohort of student leadership, as well as the housing staff
on accommodating students successfully during the Curry-Frazer construction. Longwood
continues to face record numbers of students requiring counseling or other assistance. He noted
the challenges of recruiting and hiring counselors, and said his division has been working with
Administration and Finance to make adjustments to help. He said the Student Affairs department
appreciates the clear concerns of the Board to the student experience and their needs. He also
noted the Campus Health and Recreation Center was recently recognized as one of the top 50
campus recreation centers in the country, joining only VCU among schools in Virginia. He also
commended the club baseball team on its successful run to and in the College World Series in
Kansas, taking third place there after winning state and regional competitions. He shared a note
from parents thanking Longwood for their support.

Ms. Busser said that in her long experience serving on many boards, Longwood’s current group
of vice presidents is the most impressive she has encountered both in terms of their work and
commitment to the university, and several Board members expressed their appreciation for the
level of personal attention the institution provides students.



Operating Budget

Mr. Copeland gave an overview of the proposed operating and capital budgets for the coming
year. He noted the budget is based on conservative assumptions about credit hour production and
does not factor in some additional state funding that materialized in the delayed state budget and
which will be helpful. Ms. Kindon noted that with the economy doing well community college
enrollment has declined substantially and that has put downward pressure statewide on transfer
numbers. Mr. Copeland said in light of statewide trends he feels very positive about the
incoming freshman class and especially the low melt numbers materializing. He noted the line
items of additional support that are new to this year’s budget are Civitae funding, with just under
$900,000 allocated, with smaller infusions for data analytics and also incremental salary
adjustments for faculty by virtue of promotion. He highlighted and explained other elements of
the budget. For the 2017-18 budget year now winding down, he said he expects Longwood to
end up just over $1 million in E&G surplus. In response to questions from Ms. Busser, Mr.
Copeland described the process of prioritizing capital projects based on need, with life and safety
issues rising to the top of the list. There was discussion regarding Dorrill Dining Hall and long-
term plans to potentially address improvements in the years ahead, as well as the long-term
vision for improving Beale Plaza. Regarding the new Joan of Arc statue, Mr. Copeland said work
is underway on site preparation.

The rector asked for a motion to approve the capital and operating budgets as presented. Ms.
Busser so moved, Mrs. Anderson seconded, and the motion was approved unanimously.

Reports of the Representatives of the Board

Mr. Walsh expressed his admiration for the work of the Advancement Office during the recent
scholarship fundraising campaign, and also commended Louise Waller. He described efforts of
the Hull Springs stakeholders group led by Sherry Swinson that will ensure eventual plans for
Hull Springs have strong community buy-in.

M. Ellis noted this will be his final Board of Visitors meeting but noted as past president he will
remain on the Foundation Board. He noted there has been significant transition at the staff level
and thanked Mr. Copeland for his support in shepherding through a period of transition to new
leadership. He said he believes the Foundation is now on the right track, and said he was pleased
to report the Foundation has hired an executive director. On a personal note, Mr. Ellis said he
was the first in his family to go to college, and said he would not be where he is today without
Longwood, and that he is extremely proud of how it serves students today. He thanked the Board
of Visitors for their service. The Rector and Board members thanked him with applause.

Mrs. Jones echoed Mr. Ellis’ comments and gave an overview of alumni activities, including a
report on the second annual Mega-Reunion, where 270 Longwood seniors registered and
participated, joining alumni, as well as the debut of the Longwood Circles networking program
and other Alumni Association programming over the weekend. She said she was especially
impressed with the variety of activities over the course of the weekend.



The rector thanked Dr. Power-deFur for her service on the occasion of her last meeting as faculty
representative. Dr. Power-deFur thanked the Board for their interest in faculty activities and
attentiveness for faculty concerns during her tenure as representative. She said the faculty
appreciated that concerns about departmental budgets had been addressed and is eager to ensure
funding for future years. She also appreciated that the faculty had been consulted on the naming
of Civitae and desired to be involved in the selection of a permanent provost and vice president
of academic affairs.

She commended the joint work of faculty and Student Affairs with students who may be food
insecure. She provided a brief reporting highlighting recent activities and achievements of the
faculty (included as Appendix 1).

Mr. Austin introduced Griff Aldrich and Rebecca Tillett, the new men’s and women'’s basketball
coaches, who each spoke briefly, expressing gratitude for their warm welcome to Farmville and
giving an overview of their developments thus far and vision for their programs. The coaches
joined Board members for lunch.

Annual Elections

After returning from lunch, President Reveley asked Mr. Hallock, chair of the nominating
committee, to report to the Board. Mr. Hallock said the nominating committee recommended the
following slate of officers for the 2018-19 year: Marianne Radcliff as rector, Eric Hansen as vice
rector, Pia Trigiani as secretary and Michael Evans as member at large of the executive
committee. Mr. Hallock moved that the slate be approved, Mrs. Margiloff seconded, and the
slate was approved unanimously.

Ms. Trigiani offered a motion to go into Closed Session under Section 2.2-3711(A)(1) and (9) of
the Code of Virginia to discuss matters pertaining to personnel and philanthropy. Mrs. Margiloff
so moved, Mr. Hallock seconded and the motion was approved unanimously.

A motion was offered by Ms. Margiloff to return to open session. The motion was seconded by
Mr. Evans and approved by the Board. In compliance with the provisions of the Freedom of
Information Act, the Board returned to Open Session. Ms. Radcliff moved to certify that the
discussion in Closed Session was in accordance with the Code of Virginia. Ms. Busser seconded.
All members then in attendance voted to confirm: Mrs. Anderson, Mr. Evans, Mr. Hallock, Mr.
Mrs. Radcliff, Mrs. Marsh-Carter, Ms. Trigiani, Mrs Roane and Mrs. Raible.

The Board strongly commended President Reveley on his leadership of the University during the
2017-18 fiscal year.

Adjournment

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 4 p.m. Members
had dinner together at the Williamsburg Lodge. On Saturday morning they visited the William &
Mary President’s House for coffee as guests of President W. Taylor Reveley III and Mrs. Helen



Reveley, as they entered the final weeks of their service as President and First Lady of William
& Mary.


















LONGWOOD UNIVERSITY
NAMING OF ROOMS WITHIN
NORMAN H. AND ELSIE STOSSEL UPCHURCH ’43
UNIVERSITY CENTER

The Board of Visitors of Longwood University approved the naming of rooms within the
NORMAN H. AND ELSIE STOSSEL UPCHURCH 43 UNIVERSITY CENTER on this 14ch day of Scprember
in the year Two Thousand and Eighteen in the one hundred and eightieth year of Longwood University.

Ballroom
SOZA BALLROOM
William and Susan Eddy Soza '62

SGA Chamber
WILSON CHAMBER
John D. and Jean Cunningham Wilson '51

Room 212
SPRAGUE ROOM
Dr. Rosemary Sprague

Room 213
ERICKSON ROOM
Ira H. and Virginia Gee Erickson '32

Room 301 (SGA Office Suire)
POLLARD SUITE
Marvin L. and Lelia Wingficld Pollard 53

Room 301B (SGA Conference Room)
GRAY ROOM
Elmon T. and Pamela Burnside Gray

Room 302
HOUSE ROOM
Mildred Davis House '37

Room 304
GRANT ROOM
E. Madison and Anne Deffenbaugh Grant "28

Room 306
HOLLAND ROOM
Clinton E. and Margaret Murry Holland 34

Room 307
ELLIOTT ROOM
George P Elliott *56

Room 310
COENEN ROOM
Jon D. and Catherine Phillips Coenen "41

Room 313

SIMPSON ROOM
Murray S. and Cora Scraughan Simpson "61

Room 312
KRAEMER ROOM
Richard C. and Carole Dawson Kraemer '67

Room 314
ELDER ROOM
A, C. and Martha Cooke Elder 28






Longwood University

Course Fees

-]
2017-2018 2018-2019 Increase
Professional Certification Seminar (KINS484)* $175 50
Practicum in Speech-Language, Hearing and/or Dysphagia (CSDS680)** $50 $50 50

*Retro active for Fall 2018 - Inadvertently excluded in May 2018
** Retro active for Fall 2018 - This fee was mistakenly removed in March 2018





















THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED as follows:
1. The Board confirms and reaffirms its approval and support of the Projects.

2. The Board authorizes and approves the execution and delivery of the Support
Documents in form and substance satisfactory to W. Taylor Reveley, IV or another University
representative as may be designated by Mr. Reveley, in writing, either of whom may act
independently (the “Authorized Representatives”), upon the terms consistent with these
resolutions, which shall be in substantially the same form presented to this meeting with such
changes, insertions, modifications and/or deletions as may be approved by the Authorized
Representatives.

3, The Board authorizes and directs the Authorized Representatives to execute and
deliver such agreements, documents and certificates and to take such other action as they deem
necessary or desirable to consummate the transactions contemplated by these resolutions, with
such necessity and desirability being conclusively evidenced by the execution and delivery of
such Support Documents, agreement, document or certificate, or the taking of such actions.

4, All other acts of the officers of the University that are in conformity with the
purposes and intent of these resolutions and in furtherance of the Projects as described in these
resolutions are hereby approved, ratified and confirmed.



CERTIFICATE

The undersigned, being the Secretary to the Board of Visitors of Longwood University,
does hereby certify:

1. That attached as Exhibit A hereto is a true and complete copy of a resolution
entitled “Resolution of the Board of Visitors of Longwood University Regarding Authorization
and Approval of Certain Real Estate Instruments Necessary for Financing of Longwood
University Student Housing Projects” which was adopted by the Board of Visitors of Longwood
University, on September ___, 2018. Such Resolution has not been repealed, revoked, rescinded
or amended, and is in full force and effect on the date hereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I set my hand this day of September, 2018.

Lucia Anna Trigani
Secretary to the Board of Visitors



























Objective 2 — Optimize Student Success for Work and Life
Objective 4 — Advance the Economic and Cultural Prosperity of the Commonwealth and
Its Regions

As the only public four-year university in Southside Virginia, serving our community and
the greater Southside region has always been an important priority for Longwood. We are
also working to align our undergraduate and graduate programs with the workforce needs
of the region and the Commonwealth, with a particular focus on STEM-H and other high-
demand fields.

Early Childhood Education.
Objectives 1 and 4

Our region faces a critical shortage of early childhood education providers and
facilities. This growing problem affects the recruitment of Longwood faculty and
staff as well as other professionals to the region. Most importantly, it harms the
growth and development of the children in our region, particularly those from
low income families, given the critical importance of quality early childhood
education in preparing students to learn. It is also an economic obstacle to
families more broadly, by preventing some parents from joining the workforce.

For the past several years, Longwood has been developing a three-pronged
early childhood development initiative. The initiative will provide physical space
for the education of preschool children, as well as professional development
and “upskilling” opportunities for providers and educators working with children
from ages birth through eight years old. Additionally, Longwood will create an
early childhood degree program to train our students in a growing and much-
needed field and in turn, create an early childhood education workforce for our
region and the Commonwealth.

Thanks to a generous gift from an alumna, Longwood opened the Andy Taylor
Center for Early Childhood Development in a newly-renovated space in
Farmville in fall 2017. The Center is educating preschool age children from
Prince Edward County and the surrounding community and will offer
internships and other opportunities for Longwood students to gain first-hand
experience working with preschoolers.

Longwood is focused on creating a pathway for students to earn a bachelor's
degree in early childhood education through a “Plus Two" program. Many
public preschool programs now require that their teachers hold bachelor's
degrees. Currently, there are few opportunities for students with an associate’s
degree in early childhood education to earn a bachelor's degree that includes
teacher licensure in this field, unless they begin anew in a four-year teacher
training program. Longwood is one of a handful of four-year institutions in
Virginia working on an articulation agreement with six community colleges —
including Patrick Henry Community College in Martinsville.

Our faculty has been working with the other institutions to refine the associate's
degree in early childhood education that is currently offered by the six











































































shall serve as ex officio member of all Standing Committees. The President
shall designate an officer to serve in the President’s absence.

2. Vice President for Resource Development

The Vice President for Resource Development serves as the Chait of
the Resource Development Committee.

3. Vice President for Marketing

The Vice President for Marketing serves as the Chair of the Marketing
Committee.

4, Vice President for Collections

The Vice President for Collections serves as the Chair of the Collections
Committee,

5. Vice President for Programming

The Vice President for Programming setves as Chair of the Programming
Committee.

6. Secretary

The Executive Director of the LCVA or designee serves as Sectetaty of the
Advisory Board. The Secretary shall distribute the minutes of each regular and
special meeting of the Advisory Board two (2) weeks prior to the following
meeting and shall communicate with members of the Advisory Board regarding
notification of and agendas for regular meetings at least one (1) week prior to
such meetings. Upon invitation, the Secretary shall make formal reports to the
Longwood University Board of Visitors and the Longwood University
Foundation, Inc. Board of Ditectors.

C. Terms of Offices

Officers shall serve for a term of one yeat, and ate eligible for reappointment. Any officer
elected or appointed by the Advisory Board may be removed by the Advisory Board
when such action is deemed to be in the best interests of the LCVA. Such removal must
be apptoved by the LCVA Executive Director, Provost/Vice President for Academic
Affairs, Vice President for Commonwealth Relations, and Longwood University
President, and shall be without prejudice to any contract rights of the officer removed.












and consulting).

B. Compensation

All Board members (including consulting members) are volunteers. Work conducted on
behalf of the LCVA cannot be financially compensated except under circumstances
whereby the board member may incur costs for hosting an event or attending a
conference as a reptesentative of the LCVA. Under these exceptions all expenditures
must be pre-approved by the Executive Director, and Longwood University and/or
Foundation guidelines for reimbursement and purchases must be observed.

VI. AMENDMENTS

The Advisory Board may initiate amendments to these Guidelines. Such amendments shall not
contradict or eliminate Longwood University or Longwood University Foundation, Inc.
documents pertaining to LCVA operations ot LCVA’s advisory board, and university policies.
Amendments ate to be proposed to membets of the Advisory Board in writing at least ten (10)
days prior to the date of the meeting at which they will be considered. Adoption of such
amendments will be by a majority vote of the Advisory Boatd, such majority to include the votes
of at least one-half of the appointed members. All amendments and revisions of the Advisory
Board Guidelines must be approved by the Longwood University Board of Visitors and
Longwood University Foundation, Inc. Board of Directors.









established Brock Experiences — Yellowstone and Arctic Circle — led by Dr. Alix Fink, Dr. Ed
Kinman, Dr. Phillip Poplin and Dr. JoEllen Pederson also had successful experiences. New
Brock fellows Mr. Michael Mergen (ART) and Dr. Shawn Smith (ENGL) participated in the
Yellowstone experience and are working on planning their pilot courses that will run next
summer.

Cook-Cole College of Arts and Sciences

The College has seen a number of initiatives come to fruition over the past summer. All “brand
new" tenure-track faculty who began in fall 2017 received a summer stipend to provide support
for developing their scholarship initiatives at Longwood. In addition, they each are receiving or
will receive a course release during this coming fall or spring semester, again to provide some
time for them to devote to their own research or creative endeavors. This “early start” program is
coupled with ensuring that start-up equipment and supplies are made available to these faculty as
early as possible, so as not to impede their progress in getting their scholarship programs up and
running; this is particularly important in the sciences and the visual arts. The same initiative is in
place for our entering class of tenure-track faculty for fall 2018. For the second year in a row, the
College has been successful in hiring all our first-choice candidates into tenure-track lines, and
this initiative has, in some cases, proven to be the tipping factor in closing the deal on attracting
highly talented new faculty.

In a second initiative aimed at encouraging faculty to seek outside funding to support their
scholarship, the College provided a summer stipend to nine faculty, representing disciplines in
the humanities and the sciences, to work on producing and submitting grant applications to
federal agencies and foundations. The eight submissions, if successful, would amount to over
$1.2 million in support for faculty scholarship.

In Nursing, we again have 100 percent passage rate so far on the NCLEX exam, the licensure
exam for our recent nursing graduates. One talented student remains who has yet to take the
exam...no pressure. We also welcome our new chair and director of nursing, Dr. Kim Little, who
comes to us from Liberty University where she held a number of administrative positions. Also
in Nursing, Lisa Minor and Cindy Crews presented at the Summer Institute for School Nurses,
attended by school nurses throughout the state of Virginia and held here at Longwood University
in July. It was a three-hour presentation on physical assessment in the school-aged child one day
of the conference; the second day they were the keynote speakers for the conference, presenting
on Gl issues in the school-aged child; the presentation was titled “My Tummy Hurts.”

Communication Studies faculty member Dr. Alec Hosterman presented a photography exhibit
focusing on the visual rhetoric of protest during the Charlottesville Unite the Right rally last
year. The exhibit, entitled “There’s Just Us,” is currently on display at the Virginia Holocaust
Museum. Dr. Hosterman was interviewed by NPR and WRIC related to the exhibit.

History faculty served as faculty for teacher institutes sponsored by museums in Richmond.
Assistant professor Melissa Kravetz continued her partnership with the Virginia Holocaust
Museum to teach in their Alexander Lebenstein Teacher Education Institute, two ten-day
institutes for middle and high school teachers. Professors David Coles and Larissa Smith
Fergeson partnered with the Virginia Museum of History and Culture to teach in their Weinstein
Properties Story of Virginia Teachers Institute for two one-week sessions. The teachers traveled
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to Farmville and spent one day at the Moton Museum as part of the Institute. These partnerships
are made possible through an MOU with each museum, facilitated by Longwood’s Office of
Professional Studies, which handles all of the registration and mechanics of the institutes for
each museum.

Mathematics and Computer Science faculty were active in conference attendance this past
summer, with Leigh Lunsford, Phil Poplin, Robert Marmorstein, Virginia Lewis, and Maria
Timmerman all either presenting or participating in panel presentations. Psychology faculty
Chris Bjornson, Max Hennings, Tim Ritzert and Catherine Franssen all presented their work,
along with student co-authors, at conferences this summer.

College of Business and Economics

The College of Business and Economics has had several personnel changes at the administrative
level.

e Dr. Bennie Waller has taken a sabbatical for the 2018-2019 academic year and is a
visiting professor at the University of Mississippi. He resigned as chair of the Department
of Accounting, Economics, Finance, Real Estate and Information Systems & Cyber
Security (AEFREISCS).

e Dr. David Lehr has been appointed Chair of the Department of AEFREISCS for a three-
year term. As a result of his new position, he will no longer serve in his Associate
Provost position but will continue to serve as Director of Institutional Research.

e Dr. Charles White resigned as Associate Dean and has accepted the role of Director of
the MBA Program.

e Dr. Cheryl Adkins is serving as Associate Dean following the completion of an internal
selection process to replace Dr. White.,

The College of Business and Economics has begun a pilot program in partnership with the
Registrar’s Office. The two-year program will have all pre-business students assigned advisors in
the Registrar’s Office. In the past, all pre-business students had been advised by staff in the
McGaughy Internship and Career Development Center. The pilot has two objectives:

1. To ensure the best possible advising experience for students during the initial years of the
Civitae Core Curriculum.

2. To assess the long-term viability of a professional advising model for pre-business
students and the degree to which such a model will allow a transition to professional
mentorship for faculty within the College of Business and Economics.

College of Education and Human Services
The College’s report highlights faculty scholarship over the summer.

For the past three years, Dr. Sara Miller has been working with a group of literacy researchers
from across the United States. They will present their research findings at the Literacy Research
Association’s 68th Annual Conference, which will be held November 28 - December 1, 2018.
They have also completed a manuscript, Breaking Through the Noise: Literacy Leaders in the

3



Face of Accountability, Evaluation, and Reform and are presently submitting a publication to
the American Journal of Education.

Dr. Ang Blanchette has revised a conference paper into a manuscript for publication as well as
started working on book revisions with Gary Borich for his text, Effective Teaching Methods.
The collaboration is significant enough that she will be named a co-author on this next edition.

Dr. Tammy Parlier has worked in the area of English Learners, reviewing new texts to include in
our READ 520 course and developing new course work to be offered through professional
studies to support educators in pursuing their endorsement in English Language Learning.

Dr. Kevin Doyle has spent the summer using a Longwood Faculty Development Research Grant,
sponsored by the Office of Academic Affairs, to study the opioid crisis currently facing the
United States, with a focus on potential solutions, such as state prescription drug monitoring
programs, medication-assisted treatment, and innovations in traditional addiction treatment
settings. He has visited several treatment programs, interviewed staff, and visited Virginia’s
innovative monitoring program. He will present on a nationwide webinar in the fall and has two
active conference presentation proposals in submission.

Dr. Karla Collins and Dr. Sarah Tanner-Anderson presented at the Virginia Association of
Secondary School Principals in June and wrote an article "Supporting Life Ready Students
through the School Library" that has been accepted by VASCD for their fall journal.

Dr. Tanner-Anderson presented and submitted a manuscript ("Reinventing the Wheel:
Challenging Traditions of the Past to Equip Leaders for the Future") detailing our educational
leadership master's program redevelopment for International Council of Professors of
Educational Leadership (ICPEL) with Jack McKinley. Also, she and Corrie Kelly (Elementary
Education) co-authored an article entitled "Integrating UDL into Secondary Writing Instruction
to Promote Accessibility and Equity" that has been published in the summer 2018 Virginia
English Journal.

Dr. Karla Collins and Ms. Jen Spisak wrote an article that will be published in the
November/December issue of Knowledge Quest: "They Let Us Teach Grown-Ups? Making the
Leap from PK-12 to Higher Ed."

Dr. Karen Feathers submitted a manuscript based on her dissertation study to the Journal of the
American Academy of Special Education Professionals entitled "Transition Programs for
Individuals with Disabilities: A Post-Secondary College Experience Leading to Greater
Independence in Life and Work," in late July. This is a quality of life study from the perspectives
of the Longwood LIFE students.

Along with a group of colleagues, Dr. Kat Alves had a manuscript accepted “Exploring Upper
Elementary Reading Instruction Delivered by Special Education Teachers in High-needs
Schools” (in press) with Learning Disabilities Quarterly. She was invited (with a colleague) to
contribute to an article in a special issue of Infervention in School and Clinic. The special issue is
“Technology Innovations for Students with LD, EBD, and Autism® and will come out next year.

In the Department of Health, Athletic Training, Recreation and Kinesiology (HARK), Dr. Troy
Purdom completed manuscripts with two students, assisted three students with their senior honor
thesis projects, and was involved in a number of other grant-funded research projects. Dr. Laura


















numbers will remain strong, it is reducing the number of events in 2018-2019 and 2019-2020 to
more effectively deploy its student worker and general operating budgets.

[n the coming year, the LCV A will shift some of its focus from programming to strategies that
enhance its human and physical infrastructure and support its commitment to professional best
practices in all areas. This approach includes a comprehensive overhaul of its existing budgeting
and financial reporting practices, as well as increased attention to fundraising.

The LCVA’s programming is anchored each year in a vibrant season of rotating exhibitions. This
season’s highlights include:

LeUyen Pham: There’s No Such Thing as Little is presented in conjunction with the
Virginia Children’s Book Festival with support from the National Endowment for the
Arts (NEA). Pham, who is based in Los Angeles, worked in animation before turning to
children’s books. She wrote and illustrated Big Sister, Little Sister and The Bear Who
Wasn't There, and is the illustrator of numerous other picture books, including Vamperina
Ballerina.

A Shared Legacy: Folk Art in America offers a stunning presentation of American folk art
made primarily in rural areas of New England, the Midwest, and the South between 1800
and 1920. More than sixty works of art, including still-life, landscape, allegorical, and
portrait paintings, commercial and highly personal sculpture, and distinctive examples of
art from the German-American community exemplify the breadth of American creative
expression by individuals who did not always adhere to the academic models that
established artistic taste in urban centers of the East Coast.

Rural Avant-Garde: Mountain Lake - Art in Locale, organized by the LCVA, was
recently awarded an Art Works grant by the NEA. This exhibition and publication
showecase the collaborative creative works that emerged from four decades of the
Mountain Lake Symposium and Workshop series, which focused on projects that
engaged aspects of contemporary art, regional social and technological research
communities, and traditional Appalachian culture. The exhibition and accompanying
publication, produced by the LCVA and distributed by University of Virginia Press,
provides an important record of these dynamic workshops, their interconnectedness, and
their regional and national significance. The exhibition opened at the Gregg Museum at
North Carolina State University in August 2018 and will travel to MICA (Baltimore) in
2019, and to LCVA in 2020.

Current ltineraries of Traveling Exhibitions

The LCVA is thrilled to have two exhibitions actively traveling this exhibition season. Both are
complemented with publications.

Break Glass: VL Cox — A Conversation to End Hate
Rosa Parks Museum

Troy University

Montgomery, AL

April 16 — September 5, 2018
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Rural Avant-Garde: The Mountain Lake Experience
Gregg Museum of Art and Design

North Carolina State University

Raleigh, NC

August 23 — December 23, 2018

Break Glass: VL Cox — A Conversation to End Hate
Virginia Holocaust Museum

Richmond, VA

September 2018-January 2019

Rural Avant-Garde: The Mountain Lake Experience
Pinkard Gallery

Maryland Institute College of Art

Baltimore, MD

November 16, 2019 — March 8, 2020

Moton Museum

Visitation for the 2018 calendar year remains active for the Moton Museum. We are making
significant progress towards our engagement goal of 12,000 visitors for 2018. As of August 13,
we have reached 9,077 individuals via on-site and off-site programming, an increase of almost
26% over the 2017 attendance number, Our visitors have come from 23 states and the District of
Columbia. We have also had non-US visitors from Canada, the Netherlands, Germany, and the
United Kingdom. In preparation for the Moton content inclusion in the Virginia Standards of
Learning Revisions and the anticipated visitor increase it will bring for K-12 audiences, Moton
will participate in the Visitor Counts Program sponsored by the American Association for State
& Local History. This program will allow the museum to collect essential data insights and
opinions from educators and students who visit the museum in order to make program
improvements. Thanks to the generous support of Wells Fargo we will launch a Transportation
Fund during the 2018-2019 school year that will provide financial assistance to Title I schools
who visit the museum.

The summer months at Moton have yielded some successful education and public program
offerings. Our summer started by welcoming the Honorable Henry L. Marsh to the museum for
an author event featuring his newly released memoir. Moton, in partnership with colleagues at
Longwood, has also been active in offering professional development programs to educators
locally and across the Commonwealth. The Museum hosted a Region 8 teachers workshop that
focused on implementation of project-based assessment for social studies educators, as well as a
workshop for educators participating in the Virginia Museum of History & Culture’s Stories of
Virginia teachers institute. Additional professional development opportunities for educators will
be facilitated this fall in partnership with the Virginia Holocaust Museum, Longwood Center for
the Visual Arts, Henrico County Public Schools, and Chesterfield County Public Schools.

Cainan Townsend, Director of Education & Public Programs, had the opportunity to represent
the Moton Museum at the Call Me Mister Leadership Institute in Clemson, South Carolina. This
engagement opportunity allowed the museum to interact with 100 plus Misters from various
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institutions including Longwood. Moton also shared the state with representatives from the
Brown Foundation and the Benjamin E. Mays Institute. Moton also facilitated program
opportunities with the John Deere Leadership Institute and Columbia Gas.

We are grateful that more individuals across the Commonwealth and the country are coming to
know the Moton story. Mr. Ken Woodley, former editor of the Farmville Herald, wrote a feature
article that appeared in the August 12, Sunday Travel Section of the Washington Post. The
feature highlights Moton’s involvement in the newly launched U.S. Civil Rights Trail.
https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/travel/new-us-civil-rights-trail-leads-to-a-little-
known-virginia-museum/2018/08/09/33f0c1be-90e5-11e8-8322-

b5482b15e0f5 story.html?utm_term=.d57d95f12de8

Office of Sponsored Programs and Research

Dr. Regina Maldve, founding director of the sponsored programs office, will be leaving
Longwood to begin a new job at the College of Idaho. Dr. Roger Byrne, dean of the Cook-Cole
College of Arts and Sciences, has agreed to pinch hit as acting director of the office this fall,
until we begin a search for Dr.Maldve’s replacement.

On August 28, Longwood University submitted a Track 1 Scholarships and Stipends proposal to
the National Science Foundation’s (NSF) Robert Noyce Teacher Scholarship program in
partnership with four community colleges (John Tyler Community College, Southside Virginia
Community College, Central Virginia Community College, Piedmont Virginia Community
College) and six high-need local educational agencies (Appomattox, Buckingham, Charlotte,
Cumberland, Lunenberg, and Nottoway counties). The project, entitled

“Guiding Educational Transformation: Extending the Capacity to Improve Teacher Education
(GET ExCITEd),” leverages results learned from Longwood’s 2017 Noyce Capacity Building
grant.

This five-year Noyce grant will allow Longwood to: (1) increase enrollment in its secondary
education programs for students earning a bachelor’s degree in science (biology, chemistry, or
physics) or mathematics; (2) provide scholarships to full-time juniors and seniors in these
programs; and (3) develop and implement a STEM-specific teacher induction and support
program for new graduates. The proposal will provide in excess of $1.37 million dollars to
support a total of 24 students over the five years of the program. The GET ExCITEd team
includes Leah Shilling (Math Education, Principal Investigator (PI)), Ben Campbell (Science
Education, co-PI), Patricia Hastings (Education, co-PI), Melissa Rhoten (CHEM, senior
personnel), Suzanne Donnelly (SCED, senior personnel), Mark Fink (BIOL, senior personnel),
Sharon Emerson-Stonnell (MATH, senior personnel), and JoEllen Pederson (SOCL, program
evaluator).

Office of Student Research

The Office of Student Research (OSR) embarks on the last year of the Quality Enhancement Pro
(QEP), which is required by SACS-COC. The office will be running a full slate of QEP
initiatives as well as some new initiatives to ensure that all students benefit from student research
as a high impact practice. In fall 2018, OSR will run two rounds of student funding to defray
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costs for students for conference travel and research materials and solicit applications for the
Collegiate Undergraduate Research and Inquiry Opportunities (CURIO) program, the spring
research program where students are mentored on their own research projects by faculty
members. In spring 2019, there will be another two rounds of student funding, and OSR will
select ten faculty to receive Faculty Excellence in Mentoring Awards. OSR also plans to solicit a
new cohort of students for the Collaborative Interdisciplinary Tutorials for Employment (CITE)
Program, the fall research program designed for students with little or no research experience
that develops highly-sought skills for jobs.

Participants in all research programs will submit related work to Omnipedia Review, OSR’s
online journal housed in Greenwood Library’s Digital Commons
(https://digitalcommons.longwood.edu/). Throughout the year, OSR will collect course-based
student research to archive in Digital Commons as part of the Spring Presentation of
Undergraduate Research (SPUR) initiative, which will culminate in an awards program in the
spring, recognizing students with the most views and downloads of their work. We are also
introducing a monthly newsletter, work-in-progress, which will keep faculty updated with OSR
initiatives and spotlight individual student researchers.
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Joining Longwood softball on that list were women's cross country and women's golf, all of
which earned the NCAA Public Recognition Award for earning APR scores ranked in the top 10
percent of their respective sports among all Division I teams.

The Longwood softball team's award came during the same season that the Lancers, under the
leadership of two-time Big South Coach of the Year Kathy Riley, won their third straight Big
South Championship.

The NCAA APR is a multi-year measurement of academic progress and an institution's retention
of student-athletes. The metric is designed to track student-athletes who receive athletics
financial aid and is based on two factors: eligibility and progress toward graduation, and
retention. The most recent APRs are multi-year rates based on scores from the 2013-14, 2014-15,
2015-16 and 2016-17 academic years.

Longwood softball captured Big South Championships in the latter three years of that span and
advanced to NCAA Regional Championship games twice.

To receive the NCAA Public Recognition Award, a team's APR score must rank among the top
10 percent of its sport-specific peers, which according to the NCAA release ranged from 985 to a
perfect 1,000.

The three teams recognized tied for the most in a single year for Longwood since the Lancers
were first eligible for the Division I honor in 2006-07. The Lancers have now had at least one
team earn an NCAA Public Recognition Award for the eighth straight year and had multiple
teams honored for the seventh time during that stretch, including 2011-12 when women's cross
country, women's golf and softball received the honor together.

Longwood's women's cross-country program has led the Lancer charge during the school's
Division I era, earning that honor for the eighth consecutive year. Meanwhile, Longwood
women's golf earned the recognition for the seventh time, and Longwood softball earned its
second award.

Longwood's award-winning teams were three of 28 in the Big South to receive Public
Recognition Awards, also a record for the conference. Longwood softball was one of four Big
South teams to receive the award while also winning a conference title in 2016-17, joining
Campbell women's golf, High Point volleyball and UNC Asheville women's basketball.

Fall Sports
Men's and Women's Cross Country

In his first season at the helm of the Longwood men's and women's cross country teams, new
head coach Daniel Wooten has appointed senior men's runner John Bapties and sophomore
women's runner Casey Williams as team captains for the 2018 season.



Those two will take on a post of paramount importance for Longwood this season, as the Lancer
roster receives an influx of new talent with 15 total newcomers, including eight on the men's side
and seven on the women's side.

Bapties, a native of Cumberland, VA, and a local product of Cumberland High School, is the
longest-tenured runner on this year's team, having run 17 races over the previous three seasons.
He has missed just two races as a Lancer and last season experienced the biggest jump of his
college career by finishing among Longwood's top three in every race, including two top-two
finishes.

Williams, meanwhile, made an immediate impact as a freshman when she emerged as
Longwood's top runner, finishing in Longwood's No. 1 spot in the final four races of the year.
The Suffolk, VA, native set personal bests in five of her six races of 2017, including the 4K
Hokie Open on Nov. 3 when she ran a 16:22.8 to clock the 10th-fastest 4K time in school
history.

Men’s and women’s cross country’s season-opening races takes place at Virginia Tech, Friday,
August 31.

Field Hockey

The 2017 season was a breakout for Longwood field hockey, which went 11-6 overall and a
program-best 4-2 mark in the Mid-American Conference. The season culminated in the MAC
Championship, which Longwood reached for the second straight year by way of a third-place
finish in the standings.

Entering his 11th season as the Lancer head coach, Iain Byers and his staff return 14 student-
athletes while welcoming in a class of nine freshmen that adds immediate depth to an already
talented roster. Headlining the returners are AIl-MAC performers Clara Meschini (defense),
Leonie Verstraete (forward) and Katiec Wyman (goalkeeper, team captain), who will look to lead
their lines once again in 2018.

The field hockey team opened their season with a home 2-1 win over Bucknell University, which
took place in front of an NCAA regular-season record crowd for field hockey of more than 2,000
people as part of Longwood’s The Greatest Athletics March Ever (The G.A.M.E.) event.

Men’s Soccer

A season after Longwood suffered a rash of injuries that hindered the men’s soccer team’s
scoring ability en route to a one-win season, head coach Jon Atkinson and his new-look Lancer
squad will look to surprise in the Big South this season after being pegged to finish tied for
seventh in the league standings. The men’s soccer roster is filled with 19 newcomers, including
16 freshmen. For experience, Longwood men’s soccer will rely on the backs of its tri-captains
Sherif Maalouf, Josh Hanratty and Willy Miezan, capable players that Atkinson hopes will
provide a vocal presence on and off the field.






The Greatest Athletics March Ever

For the past eight years, The Greatest Athletics March Ever — colloquially referred to on
Longwood's campus as The G.A.M.E. — has signified the start to another academic and athletic
year on the campus of Longwood University.

The annual university-wide event began in 2010 and has expanded over the past nine iterations
to celebrate the upcoming year with a full day's worth of activities, including a pep rally, the
unveiling of the annual Longwood scarf, a march through the Town of Farmville and finally a
Longwood athletics showdown hosted by one of Longwood's fall sports.

And as big as The G.A.M.E. has become during that time, the ninth edition of the town and
campus celebration brought a whole new meaning to 'Lancer Pride.'

In the culmination of this past Friday's The G.A.M.E. 9.0, the Longwood community set an
NCAA Division I record by bringing 2,073 people to the field hockey team's thrilling 2-1 win
over Bucknell, the highest recorded attendance in the nation for a regular season game since the
NCAA began tracking such statistics in 2006. Elizabeth Burger Jackson Field, named for
legendary Longwood field hockey player and faculty member Dr. Elizabeth "Libby" Burger
Jackson, was the site of the historic outpouring of support, which saw Longwood shatter the
previous regular-season field hockey attendance record of 1,788 set in a matchup between
California and Pacific Oct. 4, 2008, nearly a full decade ago.

After confirming the record, the NCAA officially recognized the achievement in a tweet sent to
its more than 40,000 “NCAA Stats” followers on Twitter (see screen grab that follows). As
always, The G.A.M.E. is a campus-wide effort with help from numerous offices and volunteers
around campus, not to mention the passionate show of support that our student body and
Farmville community continue to show each year.






























Enrollment Management and Olffice of the Provost team up for planning workshops

On August 7, EMSS partnered with the Office of the Provost to host workshops aimed at
strategic program development and student success. Representatives from the Educational
Advisory Board (EAB), a research and consulting firm that assists institutions of higher
education with decision-making and planning, met with Longwood representatives to discuss
strategies to enroll, retain and graduate students who will find a home at Longwood, and then go
on to benefit society with the knowledge and skills they gain. Specifically, discussions focused
on how to use enrollment, labor market, competitor and other data to embrace more strategic
marketing of existing and new programs, and on the role that faculty—as well as the curriculum
they deliver, policies they implement and approaches they take such as advising—play in
bringing about student success.

The first presentation, “Making the Academy Market-Smart,” focused on how academic leaders
can use market and enrollment data to help inform the planning of academic programs.

The second presentation, “Defining the Faculty Role in Student Success,” focused on the
multiple roles faculty play in fostering student success, and how academic leaders can use data to
inform decisions they make about academic policies and curriculum changes.

One of the outcomes of these workshops was to establish a monthly working group between
Strategic Operations and the Office of the Provost to begin to institutionalize some of the
practices recommended by EAB. The working group will consist of VP for Strategic Operations
Victoria Kindon, Associate Vice President for Enrollment Management and Student Success
Jennifer Green, Provost Lara Ferguson and the academic deans. The focus will be in three
specific areas: recruitment, student success and graduation; course scheduling and planning; and
policies that ultimately hinder successful student progress.

Strategic Operations also continues to work closely with Student Affairs in conjunction with
Academic Affairs on a broad range of initiatives and projects related to student success,
admissions, marketing and communications and other areas.

New Orientation Strategies Pay Off

The shift of summer orientation to larger groups of students with all of the activity on the west
end of Brock Commons allowed us to introduce Brock Hall as the first stop for their questions
and as additional after-hours study space Sunday-Thursday from 5 -10 p.m. We received many
accolades from students and families, and several parents shared with us they had been to several
other college orientations with their other children and Longwood’s was the best they had
experienced.



Information Technology Services (ITS)

Network Redundancy Achieved After Years of Work

Over the past five years, ITS has been working on the arduous task of reducing the single points
of failure in our network systems, which requires efficient and effective network redundancy.
Basically if a critical network point fails, continuity would be maintained. The first milestone
was to ensure the university web presence was not interrupted if service is lost on campus. This
was successfully implemented in 2016 with a cloud-based presence. The second milestone was
completed in August 2018 by removing the existing single network connection to the internet
cloud and replacing it with two logically and physically separate connections to the cloud. This
will ensure that if one connection gets damaged outside the campus path environment then
another path of connection will exist.

Multifactor Authentication goes into test fall 2018

In order to decrease risk of security breaches, ITS has decided to implement an adaptive,
multifactor authentication (MFA) for network access. A common example of an MFA is needing
both a password and a PIN to access an online bank account. A product has been purchased
(DUO) and the schedule is to have the product in test in October 2018 and in use by February
2019. In tandem with the implementation will be a communications plan to ease users into the
Nnew process.

Office of Alumni and Career Services (OACS)

Volunteer engagement program participation on the rise

Our second year of the 1 Hour a Month program closed with 362 active participants. Throughout
the year, more than 1,300 hours of logged volunteer time were made on behalf of Longwood by
alumni and friends—an increase of 23 percent program participation overall. On a monthly basis,
25 percent of active participants contribute 1 Hour a Month to Longwood. During FY19, OACS
will continue to focus on increasing the volume of monthly participation.

Class of 2018’s “Welcome to the City” attendance increases

This August the Office of Alumni and Career Services hosted events in three of Virginia’s metro
regions offering opportunities for alumni to share local secrets with recent graduates moving to
the area. More than 230 alumni participated —an increase year over year of more than 45
percent growth.












Athletics Communications staff receive writing awards

For the fourth consecutive year, Longwood’s athletics communications office received
recognition in the annual Fred Stabley Sr. Writing Contest, a national writing competition that
“recognizes excellence in feature writing, historical features, administrator/coach profiles and
event coverage writing” among writers from all levels of college athletics. Longwood’s athletics
communications staff received first-place awards in District 3 (Florida, Georgia, North Carolina
South Carolina and Virginia) in the “Story with Video™ and “Season Preview/Recap” categories
and received runner-up honors in the “General Feature” and “Event Coverage” categories, All
five members of the athletics communications staff received recognition.

2

Over the past four years, the department has won six first-place awards and three runner-up
honors, including a national award in 2015.

2018 Longwood Awards in the Fred Stabley Sr. Writing Contest, District 3

1st Place
e Story with Video: “What Makes a Dynasty?” (story by Darius Thigpen, video by
Christian Fox)

* Season Preview/Recap: “The Rise of Longwood Baseball” (story by Chris Cook)

2nd Place
e General Feature: “To Build a Program™ (story by Derrick Bennington)
® Event Coverage: “Three-Peat! Longwood Softball Wins Third Straight Big South
Crown” (story by Todd Lindenmuth)
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expansion that nearly doubled the size of the clinic, with the entire space completed in late
August 2018.

Campus Recreation

The new artificial turf field is one of two fields at the Lancer Park Sports Complex replaced this
summer and is available for use fall semester. These fields support the intramural sports, sport
clubs and informal needs of our campus as well as a few community leagues and events during
the summer months.

Campus Police

The coming year will see expanded collaboration with campus colleagues to encourage
community care events. This is an effort to create more transparency, and confidence in public
safety effort as well as to encourage the continued strengthening of the campus climate around
safety and security.

Also during this quarter a full review has been conducted to determine consolidation of overall
LUPD operation to assure the most effective and efficient use of staff and finances. This will
lead to proposals for improvement in these areas over this fiscal year.

Administrative Services

LUPD is moving forward with the new Records Management System/Computer Dispatch
System. Data conversion is underway and training for all staff on the new system will be
conducted this fall.

Office of Emergency Management

Emergency Management continues to prepare the Longwood community in the event of an
emergency or incident, mitigate measures to reduce the loss of life and property, and respond to
and recover from emergencies or incidents. Recent projects include, presentation of Code Red
(Active Threat) Workshops and participated in the Department of Homeland Security regional
tabletop exercise. The exercise focused on threats and hazards related to a soft target incident in
which campus unrest was caused by a controversial speaker. Thirty-three colleges and universities
participated in the exercise.

Office of Integrated Security Systems
This fall twenty-five additions cameras were installed in the Student Success Center, five more

cameras in the Library, two cameras at Longwood house and 21 cameras for Upchurch
University Center.






Occupancy Summary

For fall 2017 the Longwood managed standard occupancy was 3158. In fall 2018 the
standard occupancy is 2926. The decrease in standard occupancy is due to the Frazer Hall
renovation.

A total of 56 triple rooms (168 bed spaces) were utilized in Arc and Curry Hall to house
new freshmen. These rooms are built to accommodate three students. This is not
transitional housing. 84 percent of new freshmen were assigned to double rooms.

The current overall occupancy percentage is 93.0. Last year at this time, the occupancy
percentage was 91.0%. The current University owned main campus residence hall
occupancy percentage is 98%. The current REF occupancy percentage is 90%. The
majority of current vacancies are at Longwood Village.

The REF and RCL will be working closely together to determine ways to increase the
overall occupancy and revenue at Longwood Village for the future.

Off Campus Intent Summary
For fall 2018, 444 students submitted the intent form to live off-campus. Last year at this

time, 470 students had decided to live off-campus with a private landlord. Therefore, the
total number of students moving off-campus was reduced slightly this past year.
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Longwood University Foundation Board Report
Board of Visitors Meeting
September 14, 2018

- Total assets of the Foundation at the end of FY18 were approximately $94 million compared to
$83 million for ending FY'17; Advancement success in fund-raising and Spider earnings were the
main contributors in increased assets; investments with Spider were $63 million versus $55
million, respectively, with growth of nearly 8%; Spider recently announced a reduction in fees
saving the Foundation approximately $154,000 in FY19.

- Audit of financials for FY18 — the preliminary audit is complete with no significant issues; the
staff worked very hard to complete the pre-audit work and to address follow-up questions to
enable publication of statements on a timely basis and to help the University meet a critical
deadline for reporting financials to the state.

- Foundation Board Endowment — in response to a $50,000 matching challenge from four of our
members, the entire Board responded to help create an endowment of $105,000; operating funds
of $4,000 were also donated so that a scholarship could be given out this fall by the office of
Financial Aid to a worthy student without waiting for the endowment to mature.

- Scholarships - $1.7 million plus an additional $500,000 for tuition assistance was paid out in
FY18; it is anticipated that at least $1.9 million in scholarships will be paid out during FY19.

- Staffing - has stabilized; our Interim Executive Director is doing an excellent job on a part-time
basis and should be full-time by October 1*; our professional staff is working well as a team
which has positively contributed to accurate and on-schedule accounting, financial analysis and
overall responsiveness.

- Accounts Payable transition — is proceeding; handling and funding of many of the accounts has
already been moved to the University; the change will allow the Foundation staff and Board to
more fully focus on scholarships and ultimately become a resource for the entire campus; the
University will have greater control over costs and use of funds.

- Recruitment - we are excited about new members who have joined our Board and we are being
approached by excellent candidates who want to be part of helping Longwood students succeed
via the Board; referrals from the Advancement group have brought forth individuals who have a
passion for the school and will contribute to our goal of comprising a board rich with diverse life
experiences.

- Board mindset — the Board has three fully engaged committees who meet regularly and are
approaching their duties with a fresh look and challenging everything in how we operate; the end
goal is to ensure we have a Board focused on increasing scholarship opportunities through asset
management and working closely with Advancement on fund-raising.






Longwood University Real Estate Foundation

Hull Springs Farm

Pursuant to its development MOU with the Longwood University Foundation, REF has
contracted with RiverLink Partners to develop a business development strategy that reflects the
academic and environmental sensitivities of the Hull Springs property, while optimizing its
revenue-generating potential and educational opportunities. This strategy will examine business
opportunities and revenue potential coinciding with those identified in the 2018 Train Architects
Lodging and Academic Facilities Study.

This plan for Hull Springs will define existing and future market potential, including an analysis
of overall market opportunities and of competing venues. To date, the consultants have
interviewed event planners and examined market conditions in the Northern Neck region. Hull
Springs’ existing infrastructure, including roads, technology, and restroom facilities limits its
viability as a site for large public gatherings or visits from large school groups. Next steps
include additional interviews and running models on potential business uses.

Reissuance of 2015 Series Bonds

REF is analyzing an opportunity to reissue approximately $109 million of bond debt. This debt is
associated with Midtown Landings, Longwood Village and Lancer Park, as well as Sharp and
Register residence halls. The reissuance would allow REF to capture a lower interest rate,
diversify its bond holders, and create an opportunity to access new money without increasing the
amount of debt service payments. The par amount of the bonds is estimated to be $125 million.






Report from the Faculty Representative to the Board of Visitors

[ am excited to have the opportunity to serve as the Faculty’s Representative to the Board of Visitors for
the 2018-19 year. It will be a pleasure meeting with the Board during the coming year.

[ have contacted the faculty to solicit information about their summer activities. I am continuing to
receive their reports, but I impressed by my colleagues’ activities. In addition to teaching, Longwood
faculty organized workshops, gave presentations at national and international conferences, mentored
students in research and on educational trips around the country and across the world, published research
articles and books, managed accreditation requirements, and completed SCHEV reports. I look forward to
sharing examples with the Board at the meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Jennifer M. Apperson, Ph.D.,
Professor, Counselor Education and Psychology






Alumni Board

Board members worked at the Food Pantry in Farmville early in the morning before their
meeting on June 16, 2018. Two speakers presented at our meeting: Dean of Students, Larry
Robertson, spoke about old and new traditions at Longwood, and Josh Blakely talked about the
Brock Experiences.

The Board elected five new members. These members represent different decades. Other
considerations given in selecting new board members include geographic region and engagement
in current campus and regional events. In addition to committee work, Board members met in
focus groups to discuss ideas and goals for the upcoming year.

The Alumni Board continues to support the regional and campus events planned by the Office of
Alumni and Career Services through social media promotion and participation in the actual
events. Summer regional events that were held included baseball games in Richmond, Salem,
and Norfolk.

“Welcome to the City” events were held in August in Northern Virginia, Richmond, and
Tidewater. These evenings gave alumni the chance to share with recent graduates what makes
their city special.

The Alumni Charity Challenge is scheduled for September 12th at Hardywood Brewery in
Richmond. Longwood alumni compete with alumni of other universities in donating canned
goods and non-perishables for FeedMore.

The Joan of Arc Celebration will be on campus during the weekend of September 28-29th. This
is an event for alumni who have already celebrated their 50th reunion.

The Office of Alumni and Career Services welcomed Kyle Hodges, Assistant Director of Career
Services, this summer.

The Alumni Board will meet again during the weekend of September 21st-22nd. A few plans
that are underway include volunteer opportunities for the Children’s Book Festival, a second ring
ceremony in March, creating a slate of award recipients, and finding additional ways to become
engaged with students.

Remember to visit the longwood.edu website to stay up to date on alumni related events and
activities.

Tammy Jones
President- Alumni Board
August 28, 2018






President W. Taylor Reveley IV & Board of Visitors—

The Student Government Association is looking forward to finishing up a few projects
from last year and moving forward with some new items.

Addressing last year’s assignments, we have worked with Associate Vice President for
Wellness and Auxiliary Services Matt McGregor to ensure that our parking proposal from last
year is applied to this year. At this point in time, it appears the proposal will be kept moving
forward. It will allow students to receive a discount on a parking ticket if that ticket is paid
within 5 business days of issue. Also, from last year, the SGA looks forward to following up on
our proposal to extend the add/drop deadline. Having presented late in Spring 2018, time ran
short. This academic year, we have the goal of fruitful conversation with university
administration on that topic of extending the add/drop deadline.

Going forward we are working on a few projects at this time. First, we are working to
create a program that involves students having an educational enrichment opportunity with the
Moton Museum. The Moton has put together a proposal that would educate Longwood students
and allow them to serve as “Moton Ambassadors”. Those students would be referred to as
“Moss Scholars”. Second, we are in the process of creating a Longwood Student Government
Association affiliated Food Pantry for students. The Student Government Association is
partnering with departments across campus to make that happen. We are planning to start small
and build the program over the years, similar to what has happened with the Big Event. Third,
we are excited to have a new committee at the Student Government Association Senate which is
the Civic Engagement Committee. This year a focal point for The Student Government
Association is student advocacy and the impact the voices of Longwood have on the world
around them.

Last but not least, this year the Student Government Association has a focus on the
involvement of Senators and Representatives as leaders of the SGA. As president, I have the goal
of involving not just the Executive Board, but all the Senators and Representatives, in the
important work we will accomplish for our students and our campus. Regarding that
involvement, I personally felt the tide begin to turn last year and we want to keep that
momentum going forward.

Josh Darst
President
Student Government Association






Longwood Staff Advisory Committee
Report for the Board of Visitors
September 2018

The Staff Advisory Committee (SAC) assisted Human Resources with the Annual Staff Awards
Reception on the morning of April 27. SAC held its Annual Ice Cream Train on Beale Plaza for
staff on May 14. In July, SAC transitioned off four members, added three new members, and is
currently looking for another as well as a new co-chair. On August 13, we hosted our “Welcome
Back™ event for staff who were treated to a warm breakfast. On August 15, SAC assisted with
the President’s Welcome in Jarman by handing out tickets for a chance for Faculty and Staff to

win a FREE parking pass for the upcoming year.
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HuLrLL SPRINGS, A 662-ACRE PROPERY IN WESTMORELAND COUNTY,
is an important part of Longwood’s educational offerings. Located less than 2 miles from the
Chesapeake Bay, Hull Springs is situated between two tidal tributaries to the Potomac River. With
152 acres in wetlands and nutrient bank development, 8,400 feet of shoreline, and 400 acres of
established forest, it is an excellent environmental demonstration site for students, researchers

and the local community.

Mary Farley Ames Lee, a 1938 Longwood graduate, bequeathed the property to the Longwood
University Foundation to “...be used for the purposes of agriculture, archaeology, forestry and

education and for natural resource conservation.”



TO MANAGE AND DEVELOP HULL SPRINGS

as a compelling model of conservation and stewardship

to educate the students of Longwood University, other

institutions and the greater community about their roles in

creating a more sustainable planet.

PILe

Create a model of conservation and demonstration site
for best-management land- and water-use practices

using the significant resources at Hull Springs.

Coordinate, develop and deliver educational programs
using the unique features at Hull Springs in the context of
a model of conservation to educate many constituencies
about sustainable land and water management and

stewardship.

Provide adequate facilities and support for undergraduate
research, a scholar in residence program and projects
undertaken by other members of the conservation

research community.

Be a model by using green design and construction
principles that can be reasonably replicated by the public
when renovating existing buildings and constructing new

facilities.

Participate as an active, good institutional citizen of the
Northern Neck, the Commonwealth of Virginia and the
Chesapeake Bay Watershed.



HULL SPRINGS OFFERS 662 (1CT€S

of EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES featuring

8,4.00 feet

of SHORELINE

used for an award-winning “Living Shoreline” erosion

control and habitat research project

4.00 year old

SOUTHERN RED OAK

Borings indicate the tree is circa 1595 A.D.

A.R'7 acres

of FOREST HABITATS

including pine, hardwood, bottomland and

wetland hardwoods

I52 acres

of WETLAND S
with vital habitats for the Chesapeake Bay

watershed and riparian lands

7’4‘66 llnearfeet of STREAM RESTORATION

ARCHAEOLOGIGCAL SITES

both prehistoric and historic, dating back to the

presence of Native American Indians 3,800 years ago

FISHERY and RIVER BOTTO M resources

A wide range of outdoor “classrooms” providing

EDUCATION through EXPERIENCE









“HULL SPRINGS IS A BEAUTIFUL
PLATFORM forthe further development of
Longwood’s academic and research mission; in
addition, it will have a transformational impact
on the Westmoreland community and the entire

Northern Neck of Virginia.”

—WILLIAM WALSH, Chair, Longwood Real Estate Foundation

"LONGWO OD faculty and students can

conduct research—pre— and post—construction—
of hundreds of acres of wetlands for years to
come. I don’t know of any other institution that
can offer permanent access in the Chesapeake Bay
Watershed for this kind of critical environmental
research.”

—DR. MARK L. FINK, Chair, Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences, Longwood University




HuLL SPRINGS IS POISED TO BE A MODEL OF SUSTAINABILITY, dedicated
to demonstrating the many ways to use low-impact design to enhance and sustain our environment.
Through the implementation of good land and water stewardship practices and green design and
construction, Hull Springs will be an example of reducing human impact on air and water quality,

rivers, estuaries, coasts, the Chesapeake Bay and the Atlantic Ocean.

Since 2016, more than 152 acres of wetlands, 38 acres of riparian forest, and 7,466 linear feet
of stream have been restored, enhanced and preserved at Hull Springs. Additionally, 57 acres of
farm field have been planted with trees to convert the fields into forests. These activities improve
water quality, expand wildlife habitat, and enhance ecosystem biodiversity. The projects function
as a Mitigation Bank and a Nutrient Bank, which generate credits that can be purchased by land
development entities to offset their wetland and stream impacts within the watershed. Ecosystem
restoration and preservation allows the Hull Springs property to be more economically sustainable,

while being a good steward of the Chespeake Bay.







“IN THE 21sT CENTURY, businesses
and institutions alike will be mindful of the
environment. Hull Springs integrates so
much of Longwood’s academic mission and
its interdisciplinary studies, while offering
business a way to engage with the university in a
beautiful setting where minds are focused on the
environment.’

—PRESIDENT W. TAYLOR REVELEY IV, Longwood University




FOR MORE INFORMATION

longwood.edu/hullspringsfarm

434.395.4987

hullspringsfarm@longwood.edu

Longwood University Hull Springs
645 Hull Springs Farm Road
Montross, VA 22520
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